MINUTES OF REGULAR TELEPHONE CONFERENCE/VIDEO MEETING

March 23, 2021

MONTGOMERY CITY COUNCIL

CALL TO ORDER

Mayor Sara Countryman declared a quorum was present and called the meeting to order at 6:00 p.m.

Present:

Sara Countryman

Mayor

Carol Langley

City Council Place # 1

Kevin Lacy

City Council Place # 2

T.J. Wilkerson

City Council Place #3

Julie Davis

City Council Place # 4

Tom Cronin

City Council Place # 5

Absent:

Also Present: Richard Tramm

City Administrator

Dave McCorquodale

Assistant City Administrator

Susan Hensley

City Secretary

Alan Petrov

City Attorney

INVOCATION

T.J. Wilkerson gave the Invocation.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE TO FLAGS

VISITOR/CITIZENS FORUM:

Any citizen with business not scheduled on the agenda may speak to the City Council. Prior to speaking, each speaker must be recognized by the Mayor. Council may not discuss or take any action

on an item, but may place the issue on a future agenda. The number of speakers along with the time allowed per speaker may be limited.

There were no comments made.

CONSENT AGENDA:

- Matters related to the approval of minutes of the March 9, 2021, Public Hearing and Regular Meeting.
- 2. <u>Consideration and possible action regarding completion of a one-year warranty period for the Construction of Water and Drainage Improvements on Dr. Martin Luther King Jr. Drive Phase II Project.</u>
- 3. <u>Consideration and possible action regarding completion of a one-year warranty period for the FEMA Atkins Creek Water, Sanitary Sewer and Storm Sewer Repairs Project.</u>

Kevin Lacy moved to approve the Consent Agenda as presented. Tom Cronin seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

CONSIDERATION AND POSSIBLE ACTION:

4. <u>Consideration and possible action regarding the Annual Financial Audit for the year ending</u>
September 30, 2020, as prepared by Belt Harris Pechacek, LLLP.

Mrs. Darla Dear, CPA with Belt Harris Pechacek, LLLP thanked Anthony Lasky, Susan Hensley, and everyone involved in preparing documents needed to complete the Audit. Mrs. Dear stated the City received an unmodified opinion which is the highest level of assurance to be received with no material misstatements and that all disclosures have been made in the report with generally accepted accounting principles.

Mrs. Dear said from the City's perspective, page 50 is probably the single most important page of the Audit. Mrs. Dear said this is where the revenue and expenditures are for the year and the summary of the fund balance after the year-end. Mrs. Dear said she will review the General

Fund being predominately the most important out of the City's funds. Mrs. Dear said total revenues are a little over \$4.1 million, total expenditures over \$3.5 million that gave the City an excess of revenue over expenditures and a small number of transfers out so the net change in the fund balance for the year was \$473,325. Mrs. Dear said there was a nice increase in the fund balance leaving the City with an ending fund balance of \$1,724,162.

Mayor Countryman asked if this Audit covered the general fund, capital funds, Police, MEDC, Public Works, and all of the City's entities. Mrs. Dear said yes it covers all the funds, the business funds with the utilities as well. Mayor Countryman said it was a good year for the City even though one of the hardest years, which they are very thankful for. Mrs. Dear said it was very difficult for a lot of people and it was a nice positive increase in the fund balance. Mayor Countryman said she attributes that to they are a City without a lot of hospitality but with essentials like restaurants, grocery stores, and gas, and a little bit of retail so the City was able to stay open to a degree. Mayor Countryman said she thinks a lot of people supported the businesses that stayed open.

Julie Davis moved to accept the Audit as presented. Kevin Lacy seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

5. Consideration and possible action regarding the adoption of the following Ordinance:

AN ORDINANCE OF THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF MONTGOMERY, TEXAS

AUTHORIZING THE ISSUANCE OF "CITY OF MONTGOMERY, TEXAS, GENERAL

OBLIGATION REFUNDING BONDS, SERIES 2021"; SPECIFYING THE TERMS AND

FEATURES OF SAID BONDS; ESTABLISHING CERTAIN PARAMETERS FOR THE

SALE OF SAID BONDS; AND ENACTING PROVISIONS INCIDENT AND RELATED

TO THE ISSUANCE, DELIVERY, PAYMENT OF, AND SECURITY FOR SUCH BONDS

Mr. Tramm said due to the low interest rates available on the market, the City has an opportunity to approve a Refunding Bond Issue which will allow the City to reissue the remaining debt at a lower interest rate and realize an overall savings. Mr. Tramm said Mr. James Gilley, Executive Director of U.S. Capital Advisors who has worked with the City previously was here tonight.

Mr. Gilley said the City has the opportunity to achieve debt service savings on some of its outstanding debt. Mr. Gilley said the City had two separate bond issuances that were issued in 2012 that carry an average interest rate of 3.5 percent and based on current market interest rates they believe the City could re-fund/refinance. Mr. Gilley said they believe the City could achieve debt service savings, a true interest cost of 1.8 percent and the City could cut the bond rate in half. Mr. Gilley said that would translate to total cash flow savings of approximately \$578,000 throughout the final maturity date in 2038. Mr. Gilley said that would translate to annual cash flow savings of \$32,000. Mr. Gilley said on a present value this is a savings of 10 percent on the outstanding debt.

Mr. Gilley said the transaction they are proposing would not extend the life of the debt and the final maturity on the 2012 bonds is 2038. Mr. Gilley said the maturity would not change and the average life of the bonds would go down slightly. Mr. Gilley said they factored in all the estimated costs of the transaction into these savings and this is a net savings to the City.

Mr. Gilley said the process they are proposing is they would prepare a preliminary official statement, which is a prospectus for investors. Mr. Gilley said they would publish and advertise the sale of these bonds to investors across the country and would propose to sell the bonds in a competitive, auction-type sale where investors and underwriters across the country would have the opportunity to compete to purchase the City's bonds. Mr. Gilley said the underwriter who submits the lowest interest rate to the City would be awarded the bonds if the City so chose to do.

Mr. Gilley said the City has a legal authority to issue bonds for various purposes and one of those purposes are for refunding to achieve debt service savings. Mr. Gilley said the Ordinance before City Council's consideration today is what is known as a Parameter Funding Ordinance and essentially it preauthorizes them to move forward with preparations for the sale of the bonds and designates authority to certain pricing officers, perhaps the Mayor, the City Administrator, and Mayor Pro Tem. Mr. Gilley said it allows them on the day of the sale, if the results of the sale meet certain minimum parameters that City Council sets then it authorizes those City officials to execute a certificate that effectively issues the bonds. Mr. Gilley said the Ordinance before City Council is asking for preauthorization to set minimum parameters such as minimum savings which City Council is willing to accept and if the savings

are not met, the City is under no obligation to issue the bonds and the sale will not go through. Mr. Gilley said this is a common approach for a refund of this type and gives the City some flexibility concerning the timing of the sale because it does not need to come back to City Council to approve the bond issuance. Mr. Gilley said it does give flexibility for timing in the event of adverse market movement. Mr. Gilley said essentially this is an excellent opportunity for the City to lower its annual obligation.

Tom Cronin asked when the parameters are established, tonight or throughout the course of the firm's work with the City. Mr. Gilley said tonight, as they have proposed net present value savings of three percent and he believes there may be other stipulations such as a maximum parameter the bonds would be allowed. Mr. Gilley said there is a maximum maturity so it would not be extending the bonds. Mr. Gilley said those parameters would be set tonight.

Tom Cronin asked about the fees. Mr. Gilley said they have an existing contract with the City based on the principal amount and the current estimate is just under two percent of the total bond amount. Mr. Gilley said they are paid on a contingency basis so if the financing does not go through they are not owed any fee.

Mr. Tramm asked with the figures mentioned earlier with regard to the expected savings, were the expenses already factored into that. Mr. Gilley said that was correct and they factored all estimated costs of the transaction and their fee as the financial advisor, and there will be a fee for bond counsel and the Texas Attorney General fee for review. Mr. Gilley said they are proposing a rating fee as they plan to have the bonds rated by Standard and Poor's rating services. Mr. Gilley said the City maintains an excellent "AA" rating and he has every reason to believe the City would be able to achieve that again based on the excellent audit results. Mr. Gilley said they have estimated all these costs into the savings presented.

Mayor Countryman asked if she heard correctly there would be \$578,000 in savings between now and 2038, as well as currently the City's bonds are at 3.5 percent that will decrease to 1.8 percent. Mr. Gilley said yes those are current estimates. Mayor Countryman said that is significant and good for the City.

Mayor Countryman asked Mr. Petrov if there was a downside. Mr. Petrov said there is not a downside to this at all. Mr. Petrov said it is like refinancing your house when interest rates go down and it is good to take advantage of that. Mr. Petrov said sometimes there is a disadvantage of refinancing your house because you may have to take out a longer mortgage, but with the municipal finances they can structure it so the debt is not extended at all, and it is going to be a little bit shorter. Mr. Petrov said the City is not stretching out any payments, the interest rate is lowered, and the City is achieving net present value savings. Mr. Petrov said to put into perspective what the market says it is usually worth doing if you can achieve at least a three percent savings, and on this particular transaction it is looking like the savings is going to be in the range of 10 percent. Mr. Petrov said it is definitely a good opportunity. Mayor Countryman said it is almost too good to be true. Mr. Petrov said the interest rates out of the Federal Reserve are some of the lowest we have ever had in history and it is worth taking advantage of that.

Mayor Countryman asked if the bonds are maturing in 2038, does that bring it down a week or two or a year or two, and what does the timeframe look like. Mr. Gilley said earlier he mentioned the average life of the existing bonds would be reduced slightly. Mr. Gilley said it would go from 8.8 years to 8.7 years. Mr. Gilley said to make it clearer the final maturity on the 2012 bonds is March 1, 2038, and the structure they are proposing is the maturity would be the same on March 1, 2038. Mayor Countryman said there is no difference in dates but the upside is going from 3.5 percent to 1.8 percent and the \$578,000 in savings between now and 2038. Mr. Gilley said yes that was correct. Mayor Countryman said and that was roughly \$32,000 cash flow every year.

Mr. Gilley said the only downside is they would propose to have this rated and that rating was going to allow the City to access the market and advantageous rates and that bond rating will let investors know this is excellent paper and this is a very good credit, and the City of Montgomery is a very fast-growing and very desirable community. Mr. Gilley said it is possible that if they went along in the process and conducted the bond rating conference call, at that point the City would be obligated to pay that \$15,000 rating fee, which is their estimate for that fee. Mr. Gilley said the risk is we move forward and for some reason something happens in the market and they are not able to achieve the minimum parameter savings, which he thinks is quite unlikely, then the City would be obligated to pay that fee. Mr. Gilley said

typically these fees are paid from the bond proceeds, however, if there were adverse market movements Standard and Poor's typically would let you delay payment of the rating fee in the event they reschedule the bond sales. Mr. Gilley said the City needs to weigh the risk of having to pay the rating fee out of pocket versus the potential savings to be achieved. Mr. Gilley said he thinks it is unlikely the market would take that drastic of a turn in such a short period of time.

Mr. Gilley said they would propose the timing of the sale to be on or around May 11, 2021, and at that time, if the savings were acceptable to the City, the transaction would close 30-days later on June 11, 2021. Mayor Countryman asked if that means yes the City would like to refinance the debt services to 1.8 percent and if they could get 1.6 percent or anything less they would still proceed, or are they waiting for the 1.8 percent marker and then move forward. Mr. Gilley said what the parameter sets is if it does not achieve at least this much savings then the transaction does not go through, so anything above that you certainly want as great a result for the City as possible.

Tom Cronin asked what the minimum parameter dollar savings Mr. Gilley would recommend to the City of Montgomery if he put it in the form of a motion. Mr. Gilley said the parameter that Mr. Petrov has drafted is to provide a minimum of 3.5 percent savings and anything below that would not be accepted. Mr. Gilley said as Mr. Petrov said earlier, three percent savings is a pretty good benchmark which says this is a good deal and that is a standard parameter they like to set. Mr. Gilley said City Council can certainly set any parameter that it wants to. Mr. Gilley said the percent could stay where it is or it can be changed if desired. Mr. Gilley said they want to get as great a result for the City as possible. Tom Cronin said that gives him some good information.

Tom Cronin moved to adopt an Ordinance of the City Council of the City of Montgomery, Texas authorizing the issuance of the City of Montgomery, Texas, General Obligation Refunding Bonds, Series 2021; specifying a savings of at least three percent and the terms and features of said bonds; establishing certain parameters which is the three percent for the sale of said bonds; and enacting provisions incident and related to the issuance, delivery, payment of, and security for such bonds. Kevin Lacy seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

6. <u>Consideration and possible action regarding adoption of a Resolution to Approve Grant</u>

Application by the Montgomery Police Department for De-Escalation Training.

Mr. Tramm said the proposed Resolution is to approve the Police Department to submit a Grant Application for De-Escalation Training which includes simulation equipment. Mr. Tramm said this simulation system will provide over 500 scenarios that the trainer will have the capability to escalate or de-escalate the situation. Mr. Tramm said the primary goal is to help officers be able to think more clearly, react, and make better choices when it comes to de-escalating situations. Mr. Tramm said this will help our officers with an extra layer of training to act with greater safety within the community. Mr. Tramm said he will also add that the Grant if awarded would cover the full cost of this equipment with no sharing from the City. Chief Solomon said even with the 500 scenarios with everything that is going on today it reduces the liability to the City and the City does not have to spend any money.

Mayor Countryman asked Chief Solomon if the Police Department has ever had this kind of training. Chief Solomon said no because these simulators are brought in and set up. Chief Solomon said years ago they were approximately \$20,000 to \$30,000 and this one is \$42,000. Chief Solomon said they went out on a Grant to get it and many agencies do not have these. Chief Solomon said he knows of agencies that do and it takes down the liability of the Police Department and the City and it gives different scenarios where officers can understand to shoot or not shoot and how to de-escalate these situations without having to shoot. Chief Solomon said it adds a lot more training to what they are doing today. Mayor Countryman said there are just a few officers still on the force from years ago and they have not been through this training so it would probably be good to have since no one has had the training.

Tom Cronin asked Chief Solomon where the training takes place. Chief Solomon said this simulator can be set up and taken down whenever they are training and it can be set up inside the Council Chambers. Chief Solomon said it comes with a full package where you can set the entire training on a wall. Chief Solomon said there are a lot of other aspects to it as far as the type of weapons. Chief Solomon said it is a huge screen that will cover one of the walls in the Council Chambers.

Tom Cronin asked where it would be stored. Chief Solomon said it will be stored in the locker room in the Police Department.

Mr. Tramm said one important feature to mention to fully emphasize is if there are situational changes in the policing world maybe situations like we have seen happen across the country last summer, these can have new parameters entered so our Police Department can keep up with potential changes to techniques that need to be implemented.

Tom Cronin moved to adopt a Resolution to Approve Grant Application by the Montgomery Police Department for De-Escalation Training. Julie Davis seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

DEPARTMENTAL REPORTS:

7. City Administrator's Report for February 2021 – Mr. Tramm presented his report to City Council. Mr. Tramm said one of the key elements coming out of the artic weather was to work on greater levels of cooperative disaster planning. Mr. Tramm said they have had several meetings with Montgomery Independent School District and Emergency Services District #2 and will be continuing those meetings as they work toward making sure there is a cooperative plan firmly in place between all of the agencies when the next emergency comes along they are greater prepared for it.

Mr. Tramm said one element coming out of those meetings is how to deliver emergency messages more efficiently to the public. Mr. Tramm said he included information on the Smart 9-1-1 System that is used by Montgomery County's 9-1-1 Emergency System and it is also information access to Montgomery County's ready MCTX application and is the format through which they send out emergency information from 9-1-1 and the County's Office of Homeland Security and Emergency Management. Mr. Tramm said signing up for the format is entirely voluntary. Mr. Tramm said what the 9-1-1 system knows is approximately 80 percent of their calls, which is increasing, come from smartphones and yet they get less information from smartphones than they get from a landline. Mr. Tramm said people who sign up can choose what information they want 9-1-1 to see. Mr. Tramm said what the City gains is the ability to send messages. Mr. Tramm said when the City is sending messages on the

City's social media about a shelter the City could also send those messages to users' cell phones in the area. Mr. Tramm said this information is going out with this month's water bill.

Mr. Tramm said the hardware work for live-streaming in the City Council Chamber, approved at the last meeting should be done shortly. Mr. Tramm said at the moment they are still expecting they will be able to bring City Council back into the meetings at City Hall and live-stream them by the first meeting in April, which they will keep City Council advised of the progress.

- 8. <u>City Administrator's Development Report for February 2021</u> Mr. Tramm reported that both residential and commercial projects around the City continue to move forward. Mr. Tramm said the City has been on the same pace for a while with six to seven new homes a month being completed, which continues this month.
 - Mr. Tramm said the ongoing projects in the City that have been previously approved in the utility system are underway and the City Engineer will provide an update on that in his report.
 - Mr. Tramm said the Downtown Improvement Plan is moving forward and expects an initial report to be made to the MEDC Board sometime in May.
- 9. Sales Tax Report for March 2021 Reported at the end of the Departmental Reports.
- 10. Public Works Report for February 2021 Mr. Tramm reported Public Works kept the facilities working during the freeze which was a lot of hard work on their part. Mr. Tramm said also Public Works assisted with cots and blankets for shelter.
 - Mr. Tramm said they did follow up repairs at the Park after the freeze and in February Fernland had 432 registered visitors and provided 31 tours, which was lower than the average number but is certainly consistent with what they would expect in February especially with one week essentially locked out from heavy freeze weather.
- 11. Police Report for February 2021 Mr. Tramm said in comparing the total calls for February to the prior year the calls for service were up 62 percent, although the other items were generally in the same range from the previous year. Mr. Tramm said there were no major incidents to report. Mr. Tramm said April 28, 2021, the Citizen's Police Academy is planned to start.

Mr. Tramm said one specific thing he wants to mention is on the Police Department's webpage there is a business watch form to request additional patrols or have the Police Department take a closer look at specific commercial areas. Mr. Tramm said when people go on vacation the Police Department can monitor their homes during that time.

Chief Solomon said accidents have gone down and a lot of that is due to citizens calling in and telling them about the hot spots they have seen, and then the officers working those hot spots. Chief Solomon said two months ago the numbers were in double digits and this month it is down to three and last month as well. Chief Solomon said they are constantly sending out emails so people can call them to let them know where the hot spots are because it has certainly brought down the number of accidents a lot.

Mayor Countryman asked Chief Solomon if residents are using the website to report information. Chief Solomon said most people have seen it on the website but they will call the Police Department instead and they are taking those calls. Chief Solomon said by taking those calls he thinks when people see it on the website and give them a call, they can get to those locations and start looking at doing some traffic control which has also brought the accidents down considerably.

- 12. <u>Municipal Court Report for February 2021</u> Mr. Tramm said the Court is mostly operating remotely for active court and their daily activities are in person at City Hall. Mr. Tramm said they have been hard at work since the Court systems allowed them to move forward on virtual activities and are working hard to catch up for the times they had to be down in 2020.
- 13. <u>Utility/Development Report for February 2021</u> Mr. Tramm said the developer behind the Kammerer Tract made a \$10,000 escrow payment and a payment from First Hartford of \$9,616.77 was made as a fulfillment of a reimbursement portion for their 380 Agreement which has been completed.

Mr. Tramm said they are continuing through the end of March to work with individuals who have freeze-related issues that caused additional water use and waste charges. Mr. Tramm said there were 876 total water accounts which are up eight from the previous months, so the growth of the utility accounts is consistently in line with the growth of homes.

Mr. Tramm mentioned Chief Solomon wanted to add additional comments to the Police report.

14. <u>Water Report for February 2021</u> – Mr. Michael Williams, Vice President of H2O Innovation presented his report to City Council.

Mr. Williams said there were four district alerts to report. Mr. Williams said the first one was a blower failure where they needed to replace the blower three motor which was original to the facility being built so there was a good life span use from that motor. Mr. Williams said the second alert was due to a leak on the temperature gauge on the well header for Water Plant 3. Mr. Williams said the last two alerts were combination district issues from the freeze.

Mr. Williams said flow for February was 5,328,000 gallons and daily peak flow was on February 15, 2021, at 303,000 gallons. Mr. Williams said between February 15th and 17th that was not average flow, due to being called out to every plant to keep the water and sewer lines running. Mr. Williams said they had to do averages, but that is a direct result of people dripping faucets to keep lines from freezing and the reason for the above-average flow on those days. Mr. Williams said the daily average flow for February is 171,800 gallons which was 43% of the permitted capacity.

Mr. Williams said all samples of the discharge limitations and effluent monitor report were in compliance for February and recorded a total of 2.5 inches of rain. Mr. Williams said they recorded total pumpage of 9,314 gallons, total flushing was 75,000 gallons, and sold amount was 8,936,000 gallons which is 97% accountability. Mr. Williams said they recorded 1,005 connections through the Badger-Beacon system.

15. <u>Finance Report for February 2021</u> – Mr. Anthony Lasky, Senior Accounting Clerk said through the General Fund on the account balances report there is a total of eight months reserve, for MEDC there is two years' worth of reserve, and for the Utility Fund there is a total of 11 months' worth of reserve.

Mr. Lasky said regarding the cash flow for the General Fund checking, the City did receive two deposits for Home Grants and there will be one more deposit which was received in March which will show on the next report and that was for administrative fees for Grant Works. Mr. Lasky said the sales tax collected was just over \$450,000.

Mr. Lasky said they did receive a grand total of \$450,000. Mr. Lasky said \$337,560 is for the General Fund and the rest of it transferred to MEDC.

Mr. Lasky said they received for March a total which will show next month of just over \$306,000 which is outstanding. Mr. Lasky said for a non-quarterly month this is very awesome.

Mr. Lasky said they did update the transfers that were made from MEDC for the festivals and events from December and January for the Christmas Parade, Light Up the Park, and the Goat Naming Contest. Mr. Lasky said those revenues and expenditures offset for the most part and there will be a few more revenues on that side than expenditures, but those have been up to date as of current.

Mr. Lasky said they are a little over budget on the accounting fees because the capital asset schedules were done and it is a once-a-year type of fee that is done in the correlation of the audit.

Mr. Lasky said the bulk of the computer technology is from the live-stream setup that will be taking place going forward.

Mr. Lasky said regarding the Utility Fund there were some Lift Station 14 repairs as well as the fence that was being constructed at the Sewer Plant.

Mr. Lasky said on the final page of the report the City paid the bonds that were due on February 28, 2021, and the next payment will be due just in interest only on September 1, 2021.

Mayor Countryman said she did not see anything for the Cares Act money and asked if there was a line item for that and what the City is looking to get back. Mayor Countryman said there are items the City could put under that to get money back. Mayor Countryman asked if it was being calculated on the report because she did not see it. Mr. Lasky said he and Mr. Tramm discussed it and they came up with around \$15,000 but he has not heard anything back. Mayor Countryman asked if when they receive the money back will they list it as a regular deposit in the General Fund. Mr. Lasky said he would put it as another income item and it would show up. Mayor Countryman asked Mr. Tramm if he heard of a target date. Mr. Tramm said he did follow up with the County and as of two weeks ago they had not made action, but he is expecting to follow up with them within the next week. Mayor Countryman asked if they would let the City know if what was submitted qualified since that seems to be the hurdle.

16. Quarterly Investment Report for Period ending December 31, 2020 – Mr. Lasky said this is just a summary of all of the interest in transactions that have taken place from October 1, 2020,

through December 31, 2020. Mr. Lasky said it has the money market accounts with TexPool, along with any CDs, which the City did purchase a few CDs that will show up on the next report for the April meeting. Mr. Lasky said it also includes pledged securities that are also shown every quarter.

17. City Engineer's Report for February 2021 – Mr. Chris Roznovsky, City Engineer said the Downtown Waterline Replacement Project is underway. Mr. Roznovsky said last month they completed a lot of the work by Cedar Brake Park and currently they are working up and down Pond Street. Mr. Roznovsky said they have been making good progress on the Project. Mr. Roznovsky said there were two pay estimates in the total amount of \$164,000, which is 20 percent of the contract. Mr. Roznovsky said the contractor's period of performance ends June 13, 2021. Mr. Roznovsky said the contractor is still on schedule and there are no major issues.

Mr. Roznovsky said the CDBG Projects Phase II had no punch list items identified at the final inspection. Mr. Roznovsky said there was one punch list item further south where there was some erosion around the driveways where culvert work was done. Mr. Roznovsky said the contractors are going back to clean that up.

Mr. Roznovsky said the Water Plant No. 3 Improvements contracts have been given to Mr. Petrov, the City Attorney. Mr. Roznovsky said once the contracts have been reviewed and approved by Mr. Petrov the project will proceed forward.

Mr. Roznovsky said regarding the GLO Projects, they had a meeting with the property owner to discuss options of where the proposed detention pond would be and donation of the property. Mr. Roznovsky said they appear to be working toward a solution to be able to obtain the property for the detention pond off of Plez Morgan. Mr. Roznovsky said the land acquisition component has some movement.

Mr. Roznovsky said there are no updates for Lift Station No. 1 damages. Mr. Roznovsky said they had a call with the surety company's attorney last week to discuss the issues.

Mr. Roznovsky said one ongoing plan review is Panda Express. Mr. Roznovsky said they did receive their revised plans on March 8, 2021, and provided comments to the plans on March 15, 2021. Mr. Roznovsky said Panda Express will be located between Chick-Fil-A and McCoy's.

Mr. Roznovsky said AutoZone has also started construction on McCoy's site. Mr. Roznovsky said their plans have been approved for quite some time but were waiting to begin construction for a variety of reasons. Mayor Countryman asked if they were able to get a better aesthetically pleasing outer shell. Mr. Roznovsky said he does not know because they do not review those plans as far as the building sides and exterior goes. Mr. Roznovsky said they will follow up with Mr. Rick Hanna, Building Inspector, and Mr. Dave McCorquodale and see what transpired.

Mr. Roznovsky said plat reviews are ongoing. Mr. Roznovsky said they are platting the property, Peel Junction Investments Minor Plat, located on Old Plantersville Road south of the railroad tracks. Mr. Roznovsky said as they were going through the process they found their property line, according to records, included a portion of the road so they are granting that right-of-way as part of this and there will be a full right-of-way in that area.

Mr. Roznovsky said Hill of Town Creek Section 4 final plat was signed and is in the process of being recorded.

Mr. Roznovsky said the two other plats are Town Creek Crossing and Montgomery Shoppes Section 2 Amending Plat No. 2. Mr. Roznovsky said this amending plat is just to address the property lines for Panda Express.

Mr. Roznovsky said both Hills of Town Creek Section 4 and Town Creek Crossing Section 1 construction is underway. Mr. Roznovsky said there will be a first final inspection for Hills of Town Creek Section 4 tomorrow morning. Mr. Roznovsky said they will also be looking at the Hills of Town Creek Section 3 in Emma's Way.

Mr. Roznovsky said Town Creek and FM 149's rip rap is still scheduled to be installed and TxDOT has confirmed they have the materials but have not had a chance to begin due to some staffing issues. Mr. Roznovsky said TxDOT is hopeful to begin in the next couple of weeks.

Mr. Roznovsky said they did have a meeting with Precinct 1 on the first of the month to review the proposed thoroughfare alignment changes regarding the Kammerer Tract. Mr. Roznovsky said additionally they have had some follow-up conversations with the County and the County's consultant for the Thoroughfare Plan update and they are going through to make sure all of what the City has on the list is also included with the update.

Mr. Roznovsky said they had a couple of calls with TxDOT concerning the FM 1097 and Atkins Creek Project regarding right-of-way and easement acquisition and the project is still scheduled to let in 2026. Mr. Roznovsky said it does not have funding yet but TxDOT is wanting to have all of the work done in advance so if there is funding available they can proceed with the project sooner.

Mr. Roznovsky said the right turn lane on FM 149 and SH-105 is still scheduled to be let in the first part of this year. Mr. Roznovsky said there is not an exact date but the last he saw TxDOT is trying to bid the project in April.

Mr. Roznovsky said they had a call with TxDOT and discussed the FM 1097 Speed Study regarding options and ways to go about it either by requesting via a resolution in getting some other support for TxDOT to do it on their timeline versus putting together a scope of what it would cost for the City to undertake. Mr. Roznovsky said they are still working through that with staff but will have more of an update in the next couple of weeks. Mr. Roznovsky said as a reminder, this was looking at the speed and the volume of the traffic coming through the City limits to FM 149 along FM 1097 and how to improve the safety of that.

Mr. Tramm said he had two things he needed to include. Mr. Tramm said he mentioned the last two months he was taking a vacation at the end of March. Mr. Tramm said as of tomorrow he will be taking a vacation and returning the following Monday after Easter.

Mr. Tramm said while going through the Departmental Reports he completely skipped the sales tax report. Mr. Tramm said Mr. Ryan Fortner is here to give the presentation on that item. Mayor Countryman said it is an exciting report too. Ms. Susan Hensley, City Secretary stated she did not see Mr. Fortner online. Mr. Tramm said the sales tax report is in the packet and he will report back with Mr. Fortner regarding scheduling a future meeting to present the report.

Mr. Tramm said on page 25 of the sales tax report there is a list of the top 25 sales tax filers over the most recent 12 months. Mr. Tramm said this information is through March 2021. Mr. Tramm said the following page shows the top 25 sales tax filers for February 2021 which is one of the quarterly filing months. Mr. Tramm said Kroger is one of the larger filers and they only file quarterly so on some of the monthly reports not all of the sales tax filers will appear. Mr. Tramm said page 7 shows by comparison January 2021 which is a non-quarterly month and February 2021 which is a quarterly filing month.

Mr. Tramm apologized for the technical issues that appeared to be on Mr. Fortner's end but he will re-coordinate with Mr. Fortner on scheduling a future meeting to present the report to City Council. Mr. Tramm also apologized for skipping the report earlier in the meeting.

Julie Davis moved to accept the Departmental Reports as presented (Items 7-17). Kevin Lacy seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

EXECUTIVE SESSION:

The City Council reserves the right to discuss any of the items listed specifically under this heading or for any items listed above in executive closed session as permitted by law including if they meet the qualifications in Sections 551.071(consultation with attorney), 551.072 (deliberation regarding real property),551.073 (deliberation regarding gifts), 551.074 (personnel matters), 551.076 (deliberation regarding security devices), and 551.087 (deliberation regarding economic development negotiations) of Chapter 551 of the Government Code of the State of Texas.

There was no Executive Session held.

POSSIBLE ACTION FROM EXECUTIVE SESSION:

COUNCIL INQUIRY:

Pursuant to Texas Government Code Sect. 551.042 the Mayor and Council Members may inquire about a subject not specifically listed on this Agenda. Responses are limited to the recitation of existing policy or a statement of specific factual information given in response to the inquiry. Any deliberation or decision shall be limited to a proposal to place on the agenda of a future meeting.

Mayor Countryman asked Mr. Tramm if they are currently in any lawsuits for misappropriation of funds. Mayor Countryman said she read through the audit report and it said everything was great. Mayor Countryman said she just wanted to double-check to make sure. Mr. Tramm said he was not advised of any such item and is not sure where you would obtain that information. Mr. Tramm said certainly if a lawsuit had been filed against the City he would be the person receiving that information and if not him, certainly the City Attorney. Mr. Tramm asked Mr. Petrov if he had heard anything regarding a lawsuit against the City. Mr. Petrov said no not at all.

Mayor Countryman said she wanted to give a great job on the new agenda format to Ms. Hensley as she liked the new format that was very easy to follow. Kevin Lacy stated it was very nice. Ms. Hensley said she was glad everyone liked it. Ms. Hensley said it will be a lot smoother and several other features will be added that come with the program.

Mayor Countryman said this weekend is the Montgomery Mudbug and Music Festival in front of Ransom's restaurant beginning at 1:00 p.m. through 10:00 p.m. Mayor Countryman said it is exciting and there are over 12,000 people that have said they are interested or are going. Mayor Countryman said hopefully the City will see a big boost in revenue for all the businesses downtown.

T. J. Wilkerson asked what the outcome of the dog was that was loose in the community and if they had caught it. Chief Solomon said yes, one of the kids actually caught the dog. Chief Solomon said they called animal control the next morning and they came over and picked up the dog. Chief Solomon said the dog was friendly with some people but animal control just could not catch the dog. T.J. Wilkerson said he had some people calling about it and they did not know if it was a wild dog loose in the community. Chief Solomon said the dog belonged to someone who was out of town.

Mr. Petrov introduced Caleb Villarreal who is with his office and is an attorney that started with them this month. Mr. Petrov said he has some experience with municipal law so he will be a good asset for their firm. Mr. Petrov said he asked him to attend the meeting and they are taking him around to meet all their clients. Mr. Petrov said he has already been a great asset. Mayor Countryman asked if he will be taking Mr. Petrov's spot for some meetings. Mr. Petrov said he may show up from time to time but there is not a real plan for that at the moment. Mayor Countryman said it was nice to meet Mr. Villarreal and welcomed him. Mr. Villarreal said it was nice to meet everyone and he looked forward to working with everyone.

ADJOURNMENT

Kevin Lacy moved to adjourn at 7:11 p.m. Julie Davis seconded the motion, the motion carried unanimously. (5-0)

Submitted by: Susan Hensley, City Secretary

Date Approved: <u>04/13/3021</u>

Mayor Sara Countryman